
Press Statement – Élysée Palace, Paris

PRIME MINISTER:

The Australian diggers fought 100 years ago, near the place of your birth and
Brigitte’s, Amiens, to defend France’s liberty. My Grandfather was among them
and I remember as a little boy his stories of the trenches, those grim times
when he and thousands of other Australians fought and so many died to keep
France free. 100 years ago.

That sacrifice is remembered and it’s honoured by the people of France as it
is by the people of Australia. It is a great piece of our history.

Our destinies are interlinked and now a century on the brave men and women of
our defence forces are serving together again in freedom’s cause to defend
our nations from the threat of terrorism both in the Middle East and at home.

And the cooperation we have as you described Mr President in terms of
intelligence becomes closer and closer all the time.

So it is a very tight bond and it is recognized that the Future Submarine
Project, the project office of which I’ll be opening tomorrow in Cherbourg
represents the latest development in this remarkable story of partnership.

This is the largest and most ambitious military project in Australia’s
history and it is a matter of great moment, historical moment that 100 years
on from those shared sacrifices from that alliance, from that courage, from
that dedication, from those days when men from Australia came to the other
end of the world to fight for freedom – their, we are their grandchildren,
their great grandchildren, are working together to secure our freedom not
just for today but for many, many years to come.

The Future Submarine Project is a generational, a multi-generational project.
It is a national enterprise. And it is one where we working together, our two
nations side-by-side as our forebears did so long ago.

Mr President, we spoke about the G20 and of course, only a few hours ago we
were finalising with other leaders the communique and ensuring that we were
able to produce a document that had the endorsement of all of the nations and
leaders around the table. And we worked closely together with other leaders.
It was a very productive discussion. And the values that you described are
ones that are held dear by Australians – a commitment to the rules based
international order, a commitment to free trade and open markets, a
commitment to those values that have enabled us to deliver for our part in
Australia 26 years of continuous economic growth.

We talked in Hamburg and resolved agreement on the battle against terrorism.
We, as the nations of the G20 for the first time reached agreement with a
clear vision on how we must tackle the spread of terrorism across the
internet. How this extraordinary piece of infrastructure, the most remarkable
ever devised in terms of its transformation of the lives of billions of
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people, how we can ensure that it is not an ungoverned space and that the
rule of law will prevail online just as it must and does offline.

I want to thank you too for the commitment to our strategic partnership. We
continue to enhance that cooperation. You spoke of the French firms that are
doing business in Australia and of course, many Australian companies are
doing business in France and our respective ambassadors are doing an
outstanding job in advancing the continued cooperation between France and
Australia.

I want to thank you too, Mr President, for the support that you have given
and France has given to advancing Australia’s negotiations to have a free
trade agreement with the European Union.

We met with Mr Tusk and Mr Juncker today and our commitment and theirs, I
believe, is to do everything we can to ensure that we can get that free trade
agreement negotiated over the next 18 months. We would like to get it agreed
by 2019. That is a realistic but ambitious objective.

I want to finally say, Mr President, the discussions that we’ve had, both in
Hamburg and on the way from Hamburg here to Paris, have indicated,
demonstrated how what a remarkable intellect you bring to the leadership of
France at this time. You are the youngest President in the history of the
Republic but you bring with that, Sir, an intellect and an experience and a
vision and an ability to dream far beyond the challenges of today, the daily
challenges you mentioned at the end of your address.

Congratulations Mr President on your election.

We look forward to working with you for many years to come.

We have shared values, shared challenges and we’ll tackle them together with
the same commitment, the same courage that our grandparents and great-
grandparents did all those years ago when France’s liberty was at stake and
Australians and Frenchmen and women stood side-by-side to keep this Republic
free.

Thank you Mr President for your generous hospitality.

[ENDS]

Transcript – Morning Doorstop –
Hamburg, Germany

PRIME MINISTER: Good morning. As you know last night, the G20 leaders have
agreed for the first time very clearly that the rule of law must prevail
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online as well as offline.

In the lead up to this summit, as you know, I’ve been talking to other
leaders about the importance of ensuring that the internet is not used as a
vehicle for spreading terrorist propaganda and recruiting people to the
Islamist cause. But also that the encryption basis of the internet’s
messaging and communications platforms are not used as a means of enabling
terrorists to hide in the dark where the law cannot reach them.

And so obviously as you know, this is a complicated issue and contentious in
some respects. But it’s good to see that as a result of the arguments that
we’ve placed and the unanimity that we’ve built up with other leaders and
other nations, that you’ve seen strong language that now enables us to go
forward and say to the tech companies, say to Silicon Valley and its
emulators, ‘you’ve got to work with us to solve this problem. We cannot allow
the internet to be an ungoverned space’.

And so you see that in paragraph 20 of the statement on counterterrorism,
it’s very strong language and I’m very pleased that Australia’s been able to
play such a leading and influential role in ensuring that we get that,
bringing together with one mind, standing together to defeat terrorism.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister what’s your understanding of the language on
climate, its understood that it will allow for fossil fuels and technology
around fossil fuels to be advised to G20 members, is that your understanding?

PRIME MINISTER: Well I won’t comment on the language until it’s published.
But fossil fuels are going to be part of the energy mix of the world for a
very long time, nobody disputes that.

The object of climate policy is to reduce net emissions; it’s not to
eliminate the burning of all fossil fuels. It’s an obligation to reduce your
emissions overall.

Can I say though – thank you for raising climate – because one of the matters
I discussed with other leaders yesterday and had some very productive
discussions, both in the plenary and in the various discussions around it,
was about the importance of storage and the significance of our Snowy Hydro
2.0. There is a lot of interest in that, and the scale of it and the
importance of pumped hydro as a means of storing huge amounts of electricity.

I mean just to give you an example the battery that has been announced for
South Australia, which we welcome by the way, it’s late, storage was
obviously required in South Australia a long time ago, but I’m pleased to see
that it’s making that commitment. But that will store about 120 megawatt
hours of power, Snowy Hydro 2.0 will store 350,000 megawatt hours, so it
gives you an indication of the difference in the scale.

But storage is clearly a very very big part of it, and there is a lot of
interest in what we’ve done. In fact I’ve shown the drawings of Snowy Hydro
2.0 on my iPad to quite a few people here who are very interested in it.

JOURNALIST: Just on the South Australian battery, do you congratulate Jay



Weatherill on this, do you encourage other states to go down this path?

PRIME MINISTER: Well look yes I’m certainly pleased that he’s made the
commitment to do it.

I gave a speech as you may remember in February talking about the importance
of storage, plainly that was the big factor that was overlooked again, and
I’ve said this at the G20 here.

Energy policy in Australia – national energy policy – is guided under my
leadership by engineering and economics, not by ideology and politics,
they’re a very poor guide. And South Australia of course has suffered from
the very ideological approach to power where they allowed a lot of wind power
to be built without taking into account that the wind doesn’t blow all the
time and backing it up.

JOURNALIST: What do you think of banning all petrol and diesel cars, France
has set a date by 2040.

PRIME MINISTER: I’ve read about that, I’ll be interested to see if it’s
achievable. But again, the object has got to be a policy based on engineering
and economics and in terms of emissions reductions talking about net
reductions in emissions. So that doesn’t mean not burning fossil fuels, I can
assure you.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister have you spoken to President Xi?

PRIME MINISTER: Yeah I have spoken to President Xi, yes. I had a good
discussion with him since we last met, last night about North Korea and
repeated my very grave concerns about the situation there, and why I believe
that China has a particular responsibility given the considerable leverage it
has.

I’ve also discussed North Korea as you know, further with the Japanese Prime
Minister, Shinzo Abe, and of course with President Trump, who I spent some
more time with last night.

JOURNALIST: And what was his response to your concerns? Are you worried that
this request is falling on deaf ears?

PRIME MINISTER: No it’s not falling on deaf ears. I won’t go into the – I’m
happy to say what I said but I won’t go into what President Xi said. But I
think you can assume that the Chinese position is that the situation is not
as straightforward as others assert and that their influence over North Korea
is not as great as others assert.

But the fact is, I mean again, I’ll repeat what I’ve said before. We all know
North Korea is not a compliant client state like East Germany was to the old
Soviet Union. We all understand that. But the fact is, the truth is that
China has overwhelming leverage over North Korea. It has the ability to, if
it were to impose the economic sanctions thoroughly and greater sanctions, it
would be able to put the economic lock on North Korea and that is one way
that that regime could be brought to its senses without conflict.



But it is a very grave problem on the Korean Peninsula and China has to step
up and take more responsibility.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister you’re off to Paris, can you tell us what your
hopes are for that meeting?

PRIME MINISTER: Yes well again we’ve had some very good discussions with the
new President of France, Emmanuel Macron and indeed with his wife Brigitte
already. The focus will obviously be, all the issues we will be discussing
here; trade, counterterrorism, but of course the big defence deal we have
with France. The partnership that we’ve entered into to build the future
submarines and that will be a major topic of the discussion.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister how significant do you judge the developments
between the Russia or US President’s meetings to be, particularly the fact
they manage to dodge the common ground on the ceasefire, at least in part in
Syria.

PRIME MINISTER: Well I think it is significant, but how significant only time
will tell. But again I had the opportunity to have a good review of both the
North Korea situation and the progress of discussions with President Putin
when I met with President Trump last night.

Look it is a fiendishly complex situation in Syria as everyone here
understands. But it will require very intense collaboration between Russia,
the United States and indeed the other players in that field who are
including of course Turkey, who’s President is also here.

JOURNALIST: PM with the meeting with Mr Trump in the car-

PRIME MINISTER: Yeah – in the beast.

JOURNALIST: What was it like?

PRIME MINISTER: I felt very safe. (Laughter)

JOURNALIST: I understand you’re meeting with President Moon today as well,
did you make it or was it apparent to Mr Trump that you’re now in lock step
with the US on the North Korean situation and is that a point you will be
making today with President Mood? 

PRIME MINISTER: Just ask that question-

JOURNALIST: Is it the case we’re now in lockstep with the US over the Korean
situation and is that a point you will be making to President Moon today?

PRIME MINISTER: Yes, my position, Australia’s position on the North Korean
situation is the same as that of the United States. Which is that the
reckless conduct – illegal conduct in fact – must stop and that this
escalation is continuing to threaten world peace.

JOURNALIST: But what’s President Trump going to do about it?



PRIME MINISTER: Well again, this is a developing situation and I’ll let you
address that question to him.

But clearly everybody wants this matter to resolved in a peaceful and
diplomatic way, and I think you will see clearly an increase in sanctions.
But the country with the ability to impose the most severe sanctions and
hence the greatest influence on North Korea is obviously China.

JOURNALIST: Can you tell us more about the ride in the beast?

PRIME MINISTER: Well, the ride in the beast, this is the President’s special
car.

Well no look, it was very kind of him, we went from a reception to the
concert theatre and he and Melania invited Lucy and I to ride with him in the
car and it was the opportunity to have a good private discussion about a
number of these issues. So look we get on very well, so that’s-

JOURNALIST: And what were those number of issues other than North Korea that
were discussed with Trump?

PRIME MINISTER: Really we talked about a number of things including some old
mutual friends. So look, President Trump and I get on very well, which is
good, I think as is apparent. One more and then I’d better run.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister, President Macron has a strong economic reform
agenda, he wants to overhaul labour laws in France because of the really
stubborn unemployment rate there.

PRIME MINISTER: Sure.

JOURNALIST: Is workplace law reform something that you can take some advice
from other leaders do you think to bring to back to Australia?

PRIME MINISTER: Well I think a lot of people, the French would love to have
workplace laws that were approaching ours, France’s workplace laws are very
very inflexible and one of the reasons why they’ve had such stubbornly high
unemployment.

One of the other things that President Macron is seeking to do is to reduce
company tax, so I’m sure we’ll discuss the progress we’ve had. I mean my
government has reduced company tax for companies up to $50 million in
turnover as you know, their tax rate is coming down and has in fact up to $25
million it already has come down, and will come down further. So that’s very
important part of our economic agenda which is to encourage more investment
and hence more employment and Macron-

JOURNALIST: So they can take some advice from Australia, France

PRIME MINISTER: Well it’s not a question of taking advice but you know we all
learn from others’ experience. And the truth is that around the world
countries are seeking to reduce business tax because they know if you reduce
business tax you increase investment, if you increase investment you increase



employment.

Everything, every element of my Government’s policy is focused on giving
Australians the security they need. We talked about national security a lot
this morning and also energy security, but also to provide the economic
opportunities they need. And a big part of that is providing incentives for
business to invest because if they invest more, they grow more and they
employ more and they export more.

So you know whether it is talking about tax reform, whether it’s talking
about energy security, whether it’s talking with President Jokowi yesterday
about, you know enhancing the free trade relationship with Indonesia to
create more opportunities for Indonesians and Australians to do business
together, this is all part of what I’m doing here, defending and advancing
Australia’s national interest.

Thanks very much. 

Accountability for the victims of MH17

Australia joins with other members of the MH17 Joint Investigation Team (JIT)
– Belgium, Malaysia, the Netherlands and Ukraine – in announcing its full
support for a Dutch national prosecution to pursue those responsible for the
downing of Malaysian Airlines MH17 on 17 July 2014 over Eastern Ukraine.

The Australian Government has full confidence in the quality, impartiality
and integrity of the Dutch legal system.

We applaud the Netherlands for showing leadership through the JIT process and
committing to conduct the prosecutions on behalf of the wider international
community.

The JIT’s decision to support a Dutch national prosecution will ensure that
results from the investigation are taken into account and that justice for
the victims and their families, including the 38 people who called Australia
home, is delivered.

We remind the international community of UNSC Resolution 2166, which demands
that those responsible for downing MH17 are held to account, and that all
States cooperate fully with efforts to achieve accountability.

Ahead of the third anniversary, we urge other States to join us in pursuing
justice for the 298 passengers and crew who lost their lives in the downing
of MH17.

While we cannot take away the grief of those who lost their loved ones
because of this atrocious act, we are committed to holding the perpetrators
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to account and achieving justice for all the victims.

Australia condemns DPRK Missile Test

Australia categorically condemns North Korea’s first launch of an Inter-
Continental Ballistic Missile. 

This is a further dangerous escalation by a reckless regime.

The Inter-Continental Ballistic Missile launch is a dangerous and provocative
act that destabilises the region and directly threatens all nations within
range of this offensive weapon.

Australia will work with our international partners and allies to demonstrate
that a provocation of this kind will bear consequences.

We again urge China to use its considerable leverage to rein in the dangerous
behaviour of the North Korean leadership.

The world expects that we live in a rules-based system and this unacceptable
missile launch is in breach of numerous United Nations Security Council
Resolutions.

Australia has agreed to expanded autonomous sanctions against North Korea in
response to its persistent threatening behaviour.

These sanctions will target North Korea’s extractive industries and its
shipping network.

We will expand the grounds on which the Government can designate individuals
and entities for targeted financial sanctions and travel bans.

Australia calls on all countries to implement UN Security Council Resolutions
against North Korea as a matter of urgency, including UN Resolution 2356,
adopted to on 2 June 2017.

Australia supports defensive measures required to respond to the threat posed
by North Korean offensive missiles.  Any escalation of regional tensions is
entirely the responsibility of the North Korean regime, which continues to
brazenly threaten regional and global peace.

I will raise North Korea’s grave disregard for regional peace at my G20
meetings this week, and urge G20 leaders to take further strong action
against North Korea.
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Prime Minister to visit Germany,
France and UK

Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull will depart Australia tomorrow to attend the
G20 Leaders’ Summit in Hamburg, Germany, on 7-8 July. This will be followed
by official visits to France and the United Kingdom.

The G20 is the premier forum for global economic cooperation. The Summit is a
unique opportunity for Australia to engage with the largest and most advanced
economies in the world.

The Prime Minister will discuss with global counterparts the importance of
combatting terrorism, the benefits of trade and open markets, energy and
sustainable development, women’s participation, digitalisation and ensuring
the benefits of a strong economy can be shared by all.

The Prime Minister will also meet with German Chancellor Angela Merkel to
discuss our strong bilateral relationship and how Australia and Germany can
cooperate in addressing shared challenges.

Following the G20, the Prime Minister will travel to France to meet with
President Emmanuel Macron and strengthen our economic and security
cooperation. He will also formally open the new Australian Future Submarine
Office in Cherbourg.  

Prior to his return to Australia, the Prime Minister will also visit the
United Kingdom where he will have an audience with Her Majesty the Queen, and
meet Prime Minister Theresa May and senior members of her government. The
Prime Minister will reinforce our extremely close relationship with the UK,
including strengthening our counter-terrorism cooperation.

While in the UK, the Prime Minister will also pay his respects to the victims
of last month’s June London Bridge terrorist attack, and will meet British
first responders to convey Australia’s gratitude for their bravery and
assistance.

http://www.pm.gov.au/media/2017-07-04/prime-minister-visit-germany-france-and-uk
http://www.pm.gov.au/media/2017-07-04/prime-minister-visit-germany-france-and-uk

